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Council Meeting Minutes


July 16, 2024
9:00 AM 
Teams Meeting and 317 Academy Rd. Pittsford, VT 05763
 
Members in Attendance Public Session:
Bill Sorrell – Governor Appointed
Karim Chapman – Governor Appointed
Daniel Guerra – Governor Appointed 
James Whitcomb –Proxy for Commissioner Jennifer Morrison, Dept. of Public Safety
Glenn Boyde – Proxy for Commissioner Deml, Dept. of Corrections
Tim Lueders-Dumont – Proxy for Director Campbell, States Attorney and Sheriffs 
Chris Herrick – Commissioner, Dept. of Fish and Wildlife
Xusana Davis – ED, Office of Racial Equity
Lori Vadakin – Proxy for Commissioner Hawes, Dept. of Mental Health
Mark Anderson – Windham County Sheriff’s Department
Tom Chenette – Vermont Police Association
Domenica Padula – Proxy for Attorney General Charity Clark
Erin Hodges – VT Troopers Association
Cassandra Burdyshaw – Human Rights Commission
Jennifer Frank – VT Chiefs Association
Kelly Price - VSEA
Jennifer Poehlmann, ED, Center for Crime Victim Services
Karen Tronsgard-Scott – ED, VT Network DOMV/Sexual Violence
Other Attendees:
Christopher Brickell – Vermont Criminal Justice Council
Kim McManus – Vermont Criminal Justice Council
Lindsay Thivierge – Vermont Criminal Justice Council
Ken Hawkins – Vermont Criminal Justice Council
Nick Stewart – Vermont Criminal Justice Council
Jamielee Bedard – Vermont Criminal Justice Council 
Wesley Lawrence – Theriault & Joslin
Jennifer Firpo– Vermont Criminal Justice Council
Kevin Lane – Vermont Criminal Justice Council
Zachary Gauthier
Anonymous

Call to Order:  VCJC Chair Bill Sorrell 9:14 AM

Additions or Deletions to the Agenda: No additions or deletions. 

Approval of the Minutes: Jim Whitcomb made a motion to approve the minutes of May 22, 2024, and June 5, 2024, second by Tom Chenette. Mark Anderson requested that an amendment be made to the minutes of June 5 to reflect that no action was taken in executive session. All in favor. 

Docket Number:2020V5O Zachary Gauthier: VCJC Associate General Counsel, Kim McManus – Bill Sorrell gave a summary of the underlying facts presented in materials distributed prior to the meeting.
· Zachary Gauthier was a member of the Vermont State Police and back in June of 2022 was ultimately charged and convicted of three separate criminal matters, all misdemeanors. False reports to law enforcement, violation of abuse and abuse prevention order and a violation of conditions of release. 
· Gauthier was sentenced to two years of probation which he satisfactorily completed. 
· The Professional Regulation Subcommittee recommended the revocation of Mr. Gauthier’s Level III certification, Kim was asked to negotiate a resolution. 
· Mr. Gauthier would not accept the recommendation of a permanent revocation of certification status, but he would agree to a revocation with the ability to reapply. 
· At the last Council meeting that discussed the stipulation agreement a few council members spoke publicly in opposition to the proposed stipulated agreement so the matter was postponed to today for a contested hearing to determine the appropriate penalty that the council may impose as a consequence of the behaviors and those convictions.
Kim McManus – Mr. Gauthier will appear on Teams, and he is not represented by an attorney. The only correction from the summary is the agreement presented to the Council in the June meeting was that Mr. Gauthier’s certification would be revoked and he could be eligible after a year to reapply. 
The Council heard the general facts of Mr. Gauthier’s case when the agreement was presented last time, that was only a proposed agreement, and the Council cannot rely on that to find a category violation today. Mr. Gauthier and I have agreed upon a set of exhibits to submit to the Council. 
· State’s Exhibit #1 – Plea agreement that Mr. Gauthier signed on January 10, 2023, in which he pled guilty to a violation of a prevention order. He pled guilty to false reports to law enforcement authorities and a violation of a condition of release.
· State’s Exhibit #2 – A stipulated statement of facts that Mr. Gauthier and I agreed to, to form a basis of his Category A unprofessional conduct violation. 
· Mr Gauthier does not dispute his misdemeanor convictions, to which he pled guilty to provide sufficient evidence for this Council to find by a preponderance of the evidence that Mr. Gauthier has committed unprofessional conduct Category A by the commission of those three misdemeanors. It is important for the Council to note that the misdemeanors that he was convicted of are three misdemeanors that even while committed off duty, meet the definition of Category A and are sanctionable by the Council. 
· Respondents Exhibit A – A letter from Mr. Gauthier’s probation officer.
· Respondents Exhibit B – A letter from Mr. Gauthiers mental health provider who he saw while he was on probation. 
We are here today to hear argument and for the Council to discuss the sanction for Mr. Gauthiers violation. The professional regulation subcommittee made a recommendation that he have his certification permanently revoked. The subcommittee indicated personal characteristics that are anathema to the law enforcement profession. The public depends on law enforcement professionals being truthful in their statements and respect and upholding court orders and overall upholding the law.  For these reasons and others, the professional regulation subcommittee believe that only permanent revocation was appropriate, given the facts and circumstances of Mr. Gauthiers conduct. 
Mr. Gauthier will speak on his own behalf, but I would be remiss if I did not point out to the Council that it is important to note that Mr. Gauthier did take responsibility for his behavior, that he pled to his charges, and he was ultimately convicted. He successfully completed his probation and was released early due to no issues while on probation. 
The State would submit to the Council that there is sufficient evidence before you to find a Category A violation and again the State on behalf of the Professional Regulation Subcommittee, recommends that Mr. Gauthier’s law enforcement certification is permanently revoked. 
Zachary Gauthier – Thank you for taking the time to have me here today. I will not argue the facts of the violations. We talk about second chances in our criminal justice system, I took responsibility for my actions that occurred and since then I have done as much as I can to improve myself including getting off from probation early. I have letters from my therapist, and she stated in support of me being able to do law enforcement. I was released early from probation for completing everything I needed to complete. Since then, I have been working on improving myself. I got my CDL license and certification for propane. I am currently in my second year of a plumbing apprenticeship. I coach my daughter’s sports teams and I am attending church in my community. I am asking that the committee understand that I am a human being as well and yes, I have made mistakes. I took responsibility for those mistakes, but I don’t feel that should affect the rest of my life. 
Wesley Lawrence – The state has submitted an exhibit (#2) that is a list of stipulated facts, I want to make sure that Mr. Gauthier has seen that and whether or not he has any concerns with those facts as presented.
Zachary Gauthier – My only stipulation with that is it doesn’t take into account the fact of the totality. Yes, I plead guilty to a violation of a restraining order because I did violate it by communications. I don’t have any violent charges that I was convicted of, I had communication with Jamie for months after the issue was ordered because we were trying to figure out our divorce. I did not get violated until I started seeing someone else. I don’t think it takes into totality that I did not start the communication; my communication was non-threatening and non-violent but yes, I did violate the order.
Kim McManus – For the Council – Mr. Gauthier State’s Exhibit 2 is the stipulated statement of facts that I shared with you earlier today that we agreed to submit in lieu of submitting the probable cause affidavits. So even though I hear what you are saying that there’s some additional facts that are not in here, you do agree with the facts that are in the statement?
Zachary Gauthier – Yes, I do. 
Mark Anderson – Given the discussion of not submitting an affidavit of probable cause and submitting stipulated facts in light of Mr. Gauthier’s comments, should we ask clarifying questions about the communication?
Kim McManus – My position would be if the Council would like to gather more facts, then Mr. Gauthier would need to be sworn in and testify to provide further evidence. 

Mark Anderson made a motion to go into Executive Session, seconded by Chris Herrick, no discussion, all in favor. 

General Session: Vermont Criminal Justice Council, Chair, Bill Sorrell
Wesley Lawrence brought to our attention that the exhibits have not been formally admitted into evidence. Is there any objection to formally admitting those exhibits into evidence? No objections, we will admit those into evidence. 
Tim Lueders-Dumont makes a motion for permanent revocation pursuant to the subcommittee’s original recommendation, seconded by Mark Anderson, no discussion, roll call vote.
Cassie Burdyshaw (yes), Jennifer Poehlmann (yes), Kelly Price (yes), Mark Anderson (yes), Tom Chenette (yes), Xusana Davis (yes), Tim Lueders-Dumont (yes), Domenica Padula (yes), Lori Vadakin (yes), Chris Herrick (yes), Glenn Boyde (yes), Jim Whitcomb (yes), Daniel Guerra (yes). Thirteen votes in favor of permanent revocation. 

Executive Director Updates – Vermont Criminal Justice Council, Acting Executive Director, Chris Brickell
· We have completed our contract with O2X, and they will be on site for our next two academy classes. We will also have a pre-academy workout plan for recruits coming in, that will be roughly three weeks in duration that the recruits coming into that class will be better able to prepare before coming into the academy. 
· We have posted two positions – one is for the Community Inclusion Director; we have also posted a vacant TC (training coordinator) position. 
· We have a current patrol school ongoing; part of that school is tracking. There are currently five canine teams involved in the training. That will be followed by a drug detection school that will be happening beginning in November. 
· Last week we had in-person training with our new Records Management system Acadis. Eventually we will have a program that will allow outside agencies to have a portal that they can log into to sign up for training, access their staff’s training records, make a professional regulation complaint and a host of other things. 
· I met last week with Chiefs and Sheriffs to update them on class size and discussing going back to a cap, that class size will be 44. This is not a step backwards, years ago there was a cap of 38 and there was only one time where a recruit did not get into the class. Currently we have 60 for the next class. 
· We are inviting council members to attend the Academy on August 13th. It will be week two and it would give council members an opportunity to see what work happens here. 
· Orientation was July 12th. Pre-basic started for VSP. A summary was given on the makeup of this class coming for the 118th. 
· A summary was given on what to expect for a schedule from the Academy visit on the 13th. 
· The new role of ED is busier than anticipated but I am feeling very good about the coworkers and support that I have here that are making things happen and getting steps moving forward that are important for us to move forward with. 

ED Process – Vermont Criminal Justice Council, Chair, Bill Sorrell – I have met with DHR a couple of different times about our options for the executive director appointment process.  The Executive Director position is an exempt position and similar to a cabinet secretary or commissioner of a department. I have met with the vice chairs and had discussions about possible pathways forward. We discussed the possibility of seeing whether there is internal interest within the academy first before proceeding with a broader search. 
Mark Anderson makes a motion that the Council adopt the Chair and Vice Chair’s proposed process, seconded by Tom Chenette, discussion ensued. Mark Anderson – For the sake of supporting our academy and academy staff and knowing the amount of work that needs to get done I think it makes a lot of sense to do this. Votes were in favor of accepting the internal process.
General Discussion – Vermont Criminal Justice Council, Chair, Bill Sorrell – I am scheduled for surgery a week from Friday and may not be able to be down in person on the 13th of August.

Jennifer Frank made a motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Karim Chapman, no discussion, all in favor.  Meeting adjourned.
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